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January 21, 2014 

 

 

TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HB2150 – RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL 

SPACE CENTER FOR EXPLORATION SYSTEMS (PISCES) PLANETARY SUSTAINABILITY 

TECHNOLOGIES INITIATIVE 

 

 
Dear Members of the 27

th
 Hawaii State Legislature,  

 

We strongly support the intent of this bill to provide Hawaii State funding to PISCES, on a dollar-for-dollar 

matching basis with the State of California, to develop with NASA a variety of self-sufficient technologies 

related to basaltic construction, off-grid, renewable energy, and water reclamation.  

 

For over two decades Paragon Space Development Corp has been directly involved in space, 

commercial space and space research. We have a deep understanding of the benefits that projects like 

the one being supported by Bill HB2150 provide. In today’s day and age, collaborative agreements 

between organizations like PISCES and NASA will expedite the development of new technologies 

with applications for space as well as Earth.  

The work to be funded by this bill will have strong benefits to the State of Hawai’i. The technology 

supported by this bill will help Hawai’i move towards a more sustainable position with regards to 

renewable energy, construction materials and water reutilization, all critical factors for an island 

environment. This will also support the STEM initiative and create local technology job opportunities 

on the island, benefiting the children of Hawai’i who wish to pursue a career in science. 

Therefore we strongly support the passing of HB2150. 

 

 

 
_____________________________ 

Jane Poynter 

Chairwoman and President 

Paragon Space Development Corp.  
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TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HB2150 – RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL
SPACE CENTER FOR EXPLORATION SYSTEMS (PISCES) PLANETARY SUSTAINABILITY

TECHNOLOGIES INITIATIVE.

Dear Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature,

As a middle school Science teacher in the state of Hawai’i and a former Biosphere 2 crew member,  I
understand the value that the research and work that this bill will fund, therefore, I support the intent of
this bill to provide Hawaii State funding to PISCES, on a dollar-for-dollar matching basis with the State of
California, to develop with NASA a variety of self-sufficient technologies related to basaltic construction,
off-grid, renewable energy, and water reclamation.

The work to be funded by this bill will have strong benefits to the State of Hawai’i. The technology
supported by this bill will help Hawai’i move towards a more sustainable position with regards to
renewable energy, construction materials and water reutilization, all critical factors for an island
environment. This will also support the STEM initiative and create local technology job opportunities on
the island, benefiting the children of Hawai’i who wish to pursue a career in science.

One of the biggest challenges we see the students of Hawai’i facing is the lack of science or technology
related jobs available on the island. This causes those students who wish to remain on the island to lose
interest in science, or those who are interested in science look to move outside of the island. The
opportunities that the projects in which PISCES is involved have a tremendous value for the future
generations in Hawai’i. Therefore I strongly support the passing of HB2150.

Mahalo.

Charlotte Godfrey-Romo
1445 Waianuenue Ave
Hilo, HI 96720
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Statement of 

 

RICHARD C. LIM 
Director 

 

Department of Business, Economic Development & Tourism 
before the 

 

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON  
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT & BUSINESS 

  

Tuesday, February 4, 2014 
8:30 a.m. 

State Capitol, Conference Room 312  

in consideration of 
HB 2150 

RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL SPACE CENTER FOR 
EXPLORATION SYSTEMS’ PLANETARY SUSTAINABILITY TECHNOLOGIES 

INITIATIVE. 
  
 
Chair Tsuji, Vice Chair Ward, and members of the Committee.  The Department of 

Business, Economic Development and Tourism supports the intent of this bill to provide 

matching state funding to support planetary sustainability technology demonstrations and 

university-based competitions in partnership with the State of California and the NASA Ames 

Research Center.  

This initiative is designed to promote dual-use technologies that can be applied to both 

extend human exploration of space for greater distances and durations beyond Earth, as well as 

diversify economic development options on Earth through applications of  self-sufficient 

technologies related to basaltic construction, off-grid renewable energy, and water reclamation.  

We support this bill provided that its passage does not replace or adversely impact 

priorities indicated in our Executive Budget. 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this bill. 
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Testimony in strong support of Hawaii State HB2150, HB2151, and HB2152 
 
Statement of Buzz Aldrin, Apollo XI  
 
To the Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature:  
 
I am pleased to offer my strongest endorsement of Hawaii State Bills HB2150,
HB2151, and HB2152, which will provide continued support for the Pacific 
International Space Center for Exploration Systems (PISCES). 
 
I commend the Great State of Hawaii for the outstanding leadership you are 
demonstrating in developing and maintaining this unique and vitally important 
capability that will serve Hawaii, the United States, and the international space 
community as a premier planetary analog test bed to help prepare for humanity’s 
next bold frontier - the scientific investigation, sustainable exploration, 
commercial development, and settlement of space.  
 
One of the most important lessons learned from our remarkably successful 
Apollo experience was the need to conduct high-fidelity simulation and training 
sessions in a highly relevant analog research environment, and Hawaii provides 
perhaps the best site on Earth to develop, test and validate the technologies, 
capabilities and systems that will be required to realize the vision I have 
articulated above. 
 
The investment that you are making today in supporting this urgently needed 
capability will undoubtedly assure Hawaii a unique leadership role in this 
challenging new frontier –  an investment that will also contribute substantially to 
the economic prosperity and well being of the State, while also inspiring Hawaii’s 
future aerospace workforce to pursue Science, Technology, Engineering and 
Math (STEM) related academic training in your schools and universities. 
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I have had the pleasure of personally attending and participating in several 
PISCES conferences and workshops over the past several years, and have 
seen, first hand, how well this new capability is coming together. As such, I urge 
you to continue to support its development and operations so it can achieve its 
full potential to meet this critical need for our space program –  an investment 
that I am confident will be returned many fold to the great State of Hawaii. 
 
As you may be aware, I recently published my latest book –  Mission to Mars, 
My Vision for Space Exploration –  in which I lay out my long term strategy for 
the exploration and settlement of space, as well as the steps I feel are required 
to implement this strategy. As I emphasize in my book, it is my view that future 
journeys into space can and will begin here in Hawaii - with innovators, 
scientists, technologist, and explorers from across the world conducting vital 
research at PISCES on the Big Island.  These Hawaii-based experiments will 
subsequently be operated tele-robotically from other sites around our planet to 
simulate the control of lunar robots on the surface of the Moon from stable 
orbits near our natural satellite - thus reducing the time delays associated with 
attempting to conduct these operations from Earth. 
 
Ultimately, I expect this approach will enable space commerce on the surface 
of the Moon on a scale that we have yet to anticipate, and that PISCES will 
continue to serve as the premier Earth-based proving ground for these 
systems for the foreseeable future. 
 
In the longer term, having demonstrated the value of conducting these 
planetary research investigations with PISCES, I anticipate we will use these 
same capabilities and procedures to prepare for a permanent international 
settlement of Mars by exploiting the moons of Mars to conduct similar, nearly 
real-time tele-robotic operations on the Martian surface. 
 
This approach would afford PISCES several decades of sustained pioneering 
research on the Big Island, bringing long-term development and prosperity to 
this region, and indeed to all islands of Hawaii. 
 
In support of the vision I have articulated in my new book, I have spent the past 
six-months meeting with senior leadership in the U.S. Administration and on the 
Hill, and have hosted book signings and forums all over the world. At each 
venue I have also made it clear that this bold journey into space can begin with 
PISCES and the Great State of Hawaii. 
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By supporting PISCES through the legislation before you today, you will affirm 
that Hawaii will expand its role as a leader in the international exploration and 
development of space, which in turn will afford exceptional economic and 
societal returns to humanity on Earth, as well as to the Aloha State – enhancing 
economic prosperity and wellbeing for generations to come. 
 
I again, strongly encourage your continued leadership in supporting PISCES –  
a timely and vitally important asset not only for Hawaii, but also for our Nation 
and the broader international space community. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this important initiative. 
 
Buzz Aldrin 
Apollo XI 

 
 
BUZZ ALDRIN  

 

 

 

 

 







Henk B. Rogers 
55 Merchant Street, 17th floor 

Honolulu, HI 96813 
 

January 28, 2014 
 

TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HB2150 – RELATING TO 
THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL SPACE CENTER FOR 

EXPLORATION SYSTEMS (PISCES) PLANETARY 
SUSTAINABILITY TECHNOLOGIES INITIATIVE 

 
 
Dear Members of the 27th State Legislature, 
 
I strongly support the intent of this bill to provide matching Hawaii 
State funding to PISCES on a dollar-for-dollar matching basis with 
the State of California to develop with NASA a variety of self-
sufficiency technologies related to basaltic material construction, 
renewable energy “off-grid” solutions as well as closed loop water 
reclamation. 
 
These technologies are not only vital to our survival on other planets; 
they are the basis for our survival on this one.  
 
As economic levels of people throughout the world rise, they will be 
asking for their fair share of the finite resources this plant has to offer. 
This is the reason for rising prices of oil and other commodities. Since 
we are an island state, the prices are much higher than anywhere else 
in the nation. Our electricity cost is four times the national average. 
We should not idly stand by and wait for solutions to be invented 
elsewhere and once again import them from other places. We should 
learn how to live off the land here in Hawaii. Indigenous building 
materials, energy generation and storage, efficient use of water and 
water reclamation are the key to our survival and to our prosperity. 
 
We are very fortunate to be able to partner with California in the 
development of these technologies. Having a much larger 
population, they are able to put much more money into all of this 
R&D than Hawaii can. Cooperation between Hawaii and California 
has many other benefits. 



The development of these technologies here in Hawaii will give our 
students a unique opportunity to be at the forefront Science and 
Engineering. They will gain the skills necessary to build and maintain 
these systems. At the end of the day, we will have a highly skilled 
labor force with high paying local jobs to keep our young people 
from having to go overseas to look for opportunities. 
 
I strongly urge you to pass HB2150 with the requested funding 
allocation. You can reach me at 808-954-6100 or by e-mail at 
henk@tetris.com should you have any questions about my testimony. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this bill. 
 
Aloha, 
 

 
 
Henk B. Rogers 
 



Hoyt L. Davidson 
Managing Partner 

Near Earth LLC 
243 Tresser Boulevard, 17th Floor 

Stamford, CT 06901 
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TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HB2150 – RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL 
SPACE CENTER FOR EXPLORATION SYSTEMS’ (PISCES) PLANETARY SUSTAINABILITY 

TECHNOLOGIES INITIATIVE. 

 

Dear Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature, 

I strongly support the intent of this bill to provide Hawaii State funding to PISCES, on a dollar-for-dollar 
matching basis with the State of California, to develop with NASA a variety of self-sufficient technologies 
related to basaltic construction, off-grid, renewable energy, and water reclamation.  

I believe this joint technology development effort represents a valuable opportunity for Hawaii to lever 
its unique geography and the capabilities of PISCES to secure a major role in the development of these 
important new technologies and to do so with two highly motivated and resourceful partners – 
California and NASA.  California is a major contributor to the nation’s space exploration efforts, has been 
leading the nation in the development and financing of alternative and sustainable energy technologies 
such as hydrogen fuel cells and is also driven by the growing water needs of its people, industry and 
farmers to reclaim and more efficiently manage scarce water resources.  Entrepreneurs and venture 
firms in California have also been prominent founders and backers of 3D printing companies, including 
Made In Space, a recent new development partner of PISCES.  

The technology demonstrations and university competitions funded by this bill have the potential to 
create a powerful and mutually beneficial alliance tying Hawaii and California more closely together in 
the development of these important future technologies. Perhaps as important, the initiative will help 
encourage and support the STEM education and workforce training required to build these new 
industries. This initiative also carves out a valuable testing and demonstration niche for the State of 
Hawaii that may attract other states, countries, universities and corporations. In short, this initiative 
appears to provide the State of Hawaii with an equal seat at the table with a very capable partner, 
California, for what may prove to be a very important aspect of future economic development here on 
Earth as well as in space. 



I therefore strongly encourage you to pass HB2150 with the requested funding allocation. I am available 
to answer any questions you may have and can be reached at (203) 355-3527 or by email at 
hoyt@nearearthllc.com. 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this bill. 

        Aloha,  

  

        Hoyt Davidson 

mailto:hoyt@nearearthllc.com
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“Fueling the Space Frontier” 

 
24th January 2014 

 
 
 

Testimony in Support of HB2150 
Relating to the Pacific International Space Center for Exploration Systems (PISCES) 

Planetary Sustainability Technologies Initiative 
 
 
Dear Members of the 27th State Legislature 
 
I strongly support the intent of this bill to provide Hawaii State funding to PISCES, on a dollar-for-dollar 
matching basis with the State of California, to develop with NASA a variety of self-sufficient technologies 
related to basaltic construction, off-grid, renewable energy, and water reclamation. 
 
There exists a gathering resurgence of commercial space exploration initiatives that include both surface to 
space launch activities but of more relevance a number of in-space commercial companies established to 
provide services such as resource utilization, habitation, autonomous operations and other activities.  
 
The development and utilization of sustainability technologies for the benefit of communities in Hawaii, 
California and elsewhere is vital to our future State economy and its population. By supporting this Bill, we 
are demonstrating not only responsibility to the present but an actionable accountability to the future. 
 
The unique geology of the Islands of Hawai’i serves as the ideal testing ground for these and many other 
operational functions. More than that, the equitable location between the Americas and Asia provides a 
convenient convergence for a great majority of the participants involved in this field to cooperate and 
collaborate. 
 
It is essential that this facility receives the required financing for staff and capital equipment to perform these 
projects which will provide jobs, education and inspiration for an entire generation. 
 
In light of the above, I strongly support the intent of HB2150 and would urge the Legislature to appropriate 
the full funding amount requested through this legislation. 
 
 
Best regards 
 

 
 
Jim Keravala 
Chief Operating Officer 
Shackleton Energy Company, Inc. 
+1 650 387 0844 
jim.keravala@shackletonenergy.com 
www.shackletonenergy.com 



 
                    International Ventures Associates 
 
 
January 29, 2014 
 
 
To: Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature: 
 
I am writing as a member of the Hawaii Aerospace Advisory 
Committee (HAAC), and previous chairman of JUSTSAP, where I 
served for seven years.  
 
In previous years, I have submitted testimonials for initial and 
continued funding for the Pacific International Space Center for 
Exploration systems (PISCES). I would like to do so again for House 
Bills 2150, 2151, and 2152. 
 
In my judgment, these bills enhance Hawaii's competitive position in 
the international Aerospace sector, and provide an "accelerator" for 
important R&D projects, facilities testing, and higher skilled labor for 
the State - as PISCES develops funded projects that will no longer 
require State funding over the coming years. PISCES is developing a 
positively differentiated capability that the great State of Hawaii has 
incubated and nurtured, and that is now on the verge of providing 
sustainable ROI benefits. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Stephen Day 
President, International Ventures Associates 
 
 
 
IVA, 5333 Potomac Avenue, Suite 100, Washington, DC 20016 
 



	
  

 
 

Testimony Presented Before the 
House Committee on Economic Development and Business 

February 4, 2014 at 8:30 a.m.  
by 

Donald O. Straney 
Chancellor, University of Hawaiʻi at Hilo 

 
 

HB 2150 – RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL SPACE CENTER FOR  
        EXPLORATION SYSTEMS’ PLANETARY SUSTAINABLE  
        TECHNOLOGIES INITIATIVE 
 
Chair Tsuji, Vice Chair Ward and Members of the Committee: 
 
My name is Donald Straney, Chancellor of the University of Hawaiʻi at Hilo (UH Hilo). We 
support the intent of HB 2150 to fund the Pacific International Space Center for Exploration 
Systems (PISCES) to support planetary sustainability technology demonstrations and 
university-based competitions. 
 
This proposal will help stimulate the growth and diversification of our State economy through 
applied aerospace research, the development, testing and evaluation new technologies that 
support the exploration of space and the creation of high-tech careers. UH Hilo views the 
proposal as an opportunity to collaborate with PISCES to provide higher education and 
career options to the people of our Hawaiʻi Island. 
 
We support HB 2150 provided its passage does not replace or adversely impact priorities in 
our BOR approved budget. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to testify on HB 2150.  Aloha. 
  
 
 
 















735 Bishop Street, Suite 424, Honolulu, Hawaii 96813 ● 808-521-3611
Fax: 808-536-2281 ● www.enterprisehonolulu.com

SENT VIA EMAIL

February 4, 2014

Representative Clift Tsuji
Chair, Committee on Economic Development and Business
Representative Gene Ward
Vice Chair, Committee on Economic Development and Business
Hearing on House Bills 2150, 2151 and 2152
Relating to the Pacific International Space Center for Exploration Systems (PISCES)
State Capitol, Conference Room 312

Aloha Chairs Choy and Tsuji!

Enterprise Honolulu stands in strong support of House Bills 2150, 2151 and 2152, the
purpose of which is to appropriate the necessary funds for the operations and
equipment required for PISCES activities during the coming fiscal year.

The PISCES initiative is showing tremendous promise supporting Hawaii’s existing
robotics programs, STEM education and connecting students to future new
technological opportunities.  We ask for your legislative support.

Please feel free to contact me directly should you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Mark McGuffie
Managing Director
Enterprise Honolulu, Oahu Economic Development Board
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